The Honorable Larry Phillips
August 25, 2015
Page 4

August 25, 2015

The Honorable Larry Phillips
Chair, King County Council

Room 1200

C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember Phillips:
This letter transmits for your consideration an ordinance setting forth recommended service changes for March 2016 that will enable King County bus service to better integrate with the extension of Link light rail service to Capitol Hill and the University of Washington stations, also known as “University Link.”

The proposed service restructuring will enable approximately 80,000 current daily transit riders to receive more frequent bus service connecting more places, all in addition to providing riders the opportunity to access frequent, fast and reliable light rail service between the University of Washington, Capitol Hill, downtown Seattle, southeast Seattle, Tukwila and SeaTac.

Now is the time to restructure bus service. More Link light rail, the first expansion of light rail line since 2010, is coming in 2016 and will give riders a reliable eight-minute trip past traffic from the University District to and from downtown Seattle. It’s time for better bus service and better connections – for more neighborhoods to have connections to each other and to reach the regional, high-capacity transit system and the greater Seattle area. These changes are what our riders and the public expect: buses and light rail to work together as a convenient, reliable and frequent system. 

Addressing today’s crowding and reliability challenges will help connect riders to a better transit network with more reliable and frequent bus service, less crowding, connections to the same destinations riders get to today, and opportunities for the connections to new places people have asked for. 
These changes bring more buses per hour from both the north and central areas of Seattle to key employer destinations such as downtown, South Lake Union, and First Hill in the commute peak hours. Additionally, northeast and north Seattle, the University District, Capitol Hill, and the Central Area will also see more frequent service all day, seven days a week. These include Metro routes on State Route 522 between Bothell and the University of Washington via Kenmore, Lake Forest Park, and Lake City Way; Northeast Seattle to the University of Washington via Roosevelt, 25th Avenue Northeast, and 35th Avenue Northeast; and the Mount Baker Transit Center, the Central Area, and Capitol Hill to Uptown via Martin Luther King, Jr. Way, East John Street, and Denny Way. 
Rather than duplicating service that will be provided by new, grade-separated light rail, these resources will instead be used to infuse new service in some of Metro’s most crowded and often-delayed corridors as well as provide new neighborhood connections.
The public shaped this proposal for how to change today’s bus network so it is ready for tomorrow’s light rail train service. Over nine months, many current and prospective riders joined Sound Transit, the City of Seattle, the University of Washington, Seattle Children’s Hospital, and Metro in this effort. In all, Metro received over 16,000 comments and survey responses. A summary of outreach activities and feedback received is provided in the public engagement report that is included with this transmittal. In addition to general public outreach, Metro formed a 24-member community advisory group, or “sounding board,” comprised of bus riders from the project areas. At a series of nine meetings between December 2014 and June 2015, the Sounding Board provided input that helped shape the service change concepts and outreach process. The Sounding Board developed a consensus recommendation in support of the proposal, which is also enclosed with this transmittal.

As the proposal was being shaped, two areas of concern emerged during the public engagement process: a) the loss of long standing routes representing historic travel patterns within neighborhoods and to and from downtown Seattle; and b) the transfer environment and distance between the University of Washington Link Station, the “Montlake Triangle” and Stevens Way on the university campus. These two concerns were carefully considered in the development of the final proposal.
The first of these concerns, loss of long standing routes, was in contrast to the significant majority of public feedback indicating the desire for more frequent bus service, new neighborhood-to-neighborhood connections, and connections to the fast and reliable Link service. Prior to March 2016, Metro will use a variety of means to help all riders adjust to these changes, including posting information at stops and on buses, having Metro staff available at key locations to answer questions, and providing detailed information on Metro Online. In the past, Metro made similarly bold changes to the bus network in order to better align service with Link light rail, which ultimiately resulted in increased ridership. The integration of Metro bus service and University Link light rail service is expected to result in many thousands more riders on both systems, by working together to enhance travel choices for customers. 
Regarding the second concern related to the transfer environment, Metro, the City of Seattle, the University of Washington, and Sound Transit continue to collaborate on a suite of wayfinding, lighting, and customer information improvements, as well as relocating bus stops at the Montlake Triangle and Stevens Way to reduce walk distances. These changes will require riders to use the transit network differently than today, though in all cases riders will continue to have “one-seat rides” or short walk options using bus-to-bus transfers. While many will choose the convenience of transfers between bus and rail, no one will be forced to use rail service if the inconvenience, distance, or the lack of an One Regional Card for All (ORCA) card makes that option inaccessible. 

Metro is planning to hold approximately 8,000 hours in reserve to respond to conditions that may arise during implementation of the service changes, such as severe overcrowding, deviations from planning-level estimates once actual schedules are developed, and other unforeseen operational issues requiring immediate response. A reserve of this type was established for the September 2012 and September 2014 service changes and enabled Metro to immediately address issues that emerged. The proposed 8,000 reserve hours would be put back into the system to address problems as they occur.
The proposal includes changes to 33 routes in northeast Seattle, Capitol Hill and surrounding areas and would result in increased service for the majority of affected riders while maintaining access for current riders. These changes are both administrative and ordinance-based, are responsive to what the large majority of riders have told us they want and expect, and are consistent with Metro’s Strategic Plan and Service Guidelines. In addition, Sound Transit will be proposing changes to its express bus service in response to feedback received during the outreach process, including the addition of a pair of stops along Lake City Way near 20th Avenue Northeast for bus Route 522. Added stops on Route 522 are in response to public feedback and will provide an additional option for reaching Downtown Seattle from the Ravenna and Maple Leaf neighborhoods.  
These service changes will have a positive impact on Metro’s countywide transit system as well as helping support the efforts of the Strategic Climate Action Plan. A more robust transit system will encourage new and existing riders to reduce emissions by making it possible for residents to choose transit more often. 

Also in accordance with U.S. Department of Transportation (USDOT) Title VI regulations (49 CFR Part 21) and King County Code and policy, Metro prepared the “March 2016 University Link Bus Integration Services Changes Title VI Service Equity Analysis,” which is enclosed with this transmittal. In addition to ensuring compliance with USDOT Title VI regulations, the service equity analysis helps to ensure consistency with King County’s goals related to equity and social justice. Identifying the relative impacts of proposed changes to low-income and minority communities is an important step in applying the “fair and just” principle as stated in the King County Strategic Plan 2010-2014.
Thank you for your consideration of this ordinance to approve the University Link bus integration service changes for March 2016. If you have any questions, please contact Kevin Desmond, General Manager, King County Metro Transit Division, at 206-477-5910.
Sincerely,

Dow Constantine

King County Executive
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King County Councilmembers



ATTN:  Carolyn Busch, Chief of Staff




  Anne Noris, Clerk of the Council


Carrie S. Cihak, Chief of Policy Development, King County Executive Office


Dwight Dively, Director, Office of Performance, Strategy and Budget


Harold S. Taniguchi, Director, Department of Transportation (DOT)


Kevin Desmond, General Manager, Metro Transit Division, DOT


Victor Obeso, Deputy General Manager, Planning and Customer Services, Metro Transit Division, DOT


Marty Minkoff, Acting Manager, Service Development, Metro Transit Division, DOT
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